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12 CFR Ch. III (1–1–12 Edition) Pt. 391, Supbt. B, App. A 

for new SAR form published in 65 FR 1229, 
1230 (January 7, 2000)). See also Federal Re-
serve SR 01–11, Identity Theft and Pretext 
Calling, Apr. 26, 2001; SR 97–28, Guidance 
Concerning Reporting of Computer Related 
Crimes by Financial Institutions, Nov. 6, 
1997; FDIC FIL 48–2000, Suspicious Activity 
Reports, July 14, 2000; FIL 47–97, Preparation 
of Suspicious Activity Reports, May 6, 1997; 
CEO Memorandum 139, Identity Theft and 
Pretext Calling, May 4, 2001; CEO Memo-
randum 126, New Suspicious Activity Report 
Form, July 5, 2000. 

13 See FFIEC Information Technology Ex-
amination Handbook, Information Security 
Booklet, Dec. 2002, pp. 68–74. 

situations involving Federal criminal viola-
tions requiring immediate attention, such as 
when a reportable violation is ongoing; 

d. Taking appropriate steps to contain and 
control the incident to prevent further unau-
thorized access to or use of customer infor-
mation, for example, by monitoring, freez-
ing, or closing affected accounts, while pre-
serving records and other evidence;13 and 

e. Notifying customers when warranted. 
2. Where an incident of unauthorized ac-

cess to customer information involves cus-
tomer information systems maintained by 
an institution’s service providers, it is the 
responsibility of the financial institution to 
notify the institution’s customers and regu-
lator. However, an institution may authorize 
or contract with its service provider to no-
tify the institution’s customers or regulator 
on its behalf. 

III. CUSTOMER NOTICE 

Financial institutions have an affirmative 
duty to protect their customers’ information 
against unauthorized access or use. Noti-
fying customers of a security incident in-
volving the unauthorized access or use of the 
customer’s information in accordance with 
the standard set forth below is a key part of 
that duty. Timely notification of customers 
is important to manage an institution’s rep-
utation risk. Effective notice also may re-
duce an institution’s legal risk, assist in 
maintaining good customer relations, and 
enable the institution’s customers to take 
steps to protect themselves against the con-
sequences of identity theft. When customer 
notification is warranted, an institution may 
not forgo notifying its customers of an inci-
dent because the institution believes that it 
may be potentially embarrassed or inconven-
ienced by doing so. 

A. Standard for Providing Notice 

When a financial institution becomes 
aware of an incident of unauthorized access 
to sensitive customer information, the insti-
tution should conduct a reasonable inves-
tigation to promptly determine the likeli-

hood that the information has been or will 
be misused. If the institution determines 
that misuse of its information about a cus-
tomer has occurred or is reasonably possible, 
it should notify the affected customer as 
soon as possible. Customer notice may be de-
layed if an appropriate law enforcement 
agency determines that notification will 
interfere with a criminal investigation and 
provides the institution with a written re-
quest for the delay. However, the institution 
should notify its customers as soon as notifi-
cation will no longer interfere with the in-
vestigation. 

1. Sensitive Customer Information 

Under the Guidelines, an institution must 
protect against unauthorized access to or use 
of customer information that could result in 
substantial harm or inconvenience to any 
customer. Substantial harm or inconven-
ience is most likely to result from improper 
access to sensitive customer information be-
cause this type of information is most likely 
to be misused, as in the commission of iden-
tity theft. For purposes of this Guidance, 
sensitive customer information means a cus-
tomer’s name, address, or telephone number, 
in conjunction with the customer’s social se-
curity number, driver’s license number, ac-
count number, credit or debit card number, 
or a personal identification number or pass-
word that would permit access to the cus-
tomer’s account. Sensitive customer informa-
tion also includes any combination of compo-
nents of customer information that would 
allow someone to log onto or access the cus-
tomer’s account, such as user name and pass-
word or password and account number. 

2. Affected Customers 

If a financial institution, based upon its in-
vestigation, can determine from its logs or 
other data precisely which customers’ infor-
mation has been improperly accessed, it may 
limit notification to those customers with 
regard to whom the institution determines 
that misuse of their information has oc-
curred or is reasonably possible. However, 
there may be situations where the institu-
tion determines that a group of files has 
been accessed improperly, but is unable to 
identify which specific customers’ informa-
tion has been accessed. If the circumstances 
of the unauthorized access lead the institu-
tion to determine that misuse of the infor-
mation is reasonably possible, it should no-
tify all customers in the group. 

B. Content of Customer Notice 

1. Customer notice should be given in a 
clear and conspicuous manner. The notice 
should describe the incident in general terms 
and the type of customer information that 
was the subject of unauthorized access or 
use. It also should generally describe what 
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